GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 16 February 2023 at 6:30pm.

Present



Ms V. Heaton (Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Ms M. Kelly 
Mrs Moughtin
Apologise


Ms H. Hannan (Deputy Chair)

Mr A. Jones

In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME
REAYRT AALIN REFURBISHMENT
	22/085
22/086

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the February general meeting.  
The Chair welcomed representatives from the Reayrt Aalin Refurbishment project team (Mr Quayle from Peel Town Commissioners, Mr Forest from Silva Consulting, Mr P. Corlett from Mc2 Consulting and Mr J. Corlett from Mc2 Consulting) to the meeting at 6:30pm. The Chair requested an update on this project. Mc2 Consulting advised they had assessed two properties on the estate. They had found there was nothing wrong with the property but they had been built to a budget and had received little maintained since they were constructed 30 years ago. The assessment had identified the render had been applied in two very thin layers for this exposed location, which had permitted water penetration, which had damaged the underlaying masonry. The maintenance works undertaken to the render approximately 15 years ago was poor and had not prevented the ingress of water. The assessment had found rainwater leaked through the rooves adjacent to the bargeboards even though the leading had been redone. In addition, there is no damp course in the window reveals which is causing cold areas and the growth of mould. The assessment discovered 30mm thick existing cavity insulation when the current standard on new properties is 100mm. 

Silva Consulting advised the business case and budget was solely for exterior cosmetic improvements and replacement of rotten wooden windows, canopies and other wooden embellishments. This budget would not be sufficient to undertake the works required. The project team had developed and priced two options which were distributed to the Board. The Board noted the content of the documents circulated to them and requested additional information on the options developed by the project team. Mc2 Consulting advised the second option costed at £190,000 per property used a 12mm thick Cork Sol render system which could solve most of the problems in a less intrusive way but would only provide an 8% improvement in the insulation characteristics. The first option costing £210,000 per property would require the property to be vacated while 80mm of insulation with render finish is applied. This option would improve the insultation characteristics by 50%. Mr Quayle advised this is the best which could be achieved with existing properties. Silva Consulting advised both options included replacing the roof, installation of solar panels and replacing the windows/doors. Mc2 Consulting advised the domestic use of the electricity from the installation of solar panels would prove problematic because insufficient loft space existed to install a hot water tank and the diameter of the pipework in the property was insufficient to install a heat source pump technology. The best solution would be to sell the electricity generated to the Manx Utility Authority which had been the solution adopted in other local authority areas. Mr Crompton disagreed with these statements and believed the electricity could be put to domestic use and requested more information on the other local authority project where the electricity was sold to the Manx Utility Authority. The Town Clerk asked for a rebuild cost for comparison purposes. Silva Consulting advised the building only costs would be £175,000 per property depending upon the mix of properties because the site could be redesigned with higher density and different types of accommodation to meet the current need. The Town Clerk requested information on the timescale for this project. Silva Consulting advised it would take 18 months to commence works and 12 months to install the Cork Sol solution. The knock down and rebuild will take 3 to 5 years to complete and Option 1 will take 3 to 4 years.
The Chair thanked the project team for attending the meeting and advised a special meeting would be required to evaluate the best option. The project team left the meeting at 7pm.  

	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	22/087

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 19 January 2023. Ms Kelly proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	22/088

	Item 22/079 Bus Service Review
The Board noted this matter was to be discussed later in the meeting.

Item 22/082 Refuse Collection Contract
The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners’ contractor had operated at a lower than inflation rate in 2022/23 and the 10% rate provided by the contractor represented the current costs in providing this service to the Commissioners.

Item 22/082 Western Civic Amenity Site 

The Board noted the communication agreeing the revised 2023/24 budget and the partial payment of their Department of Infrastructure historic debt had been sent.

Item 22/082 2023/24 Budget
The Board noted the rate increases for the Town and Refuse Rate had been publicised.

Item 22/083 Regional Swimming Pool Report

The Board noted the Commissioners’ comments had been sent to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 22/083 Byelaws 
The Board noted this issue was to be discussed at Agenda item 13.

Item 22/083 Relocation of Headlands Shelter

The Town Clerk reported the Chair had discussed potential locations for relocating the shelter with representatives of the Clothworkers School. The Town Clerk had discussed this matter with Isle of Man Constabulary representatives and Mr Crompton had discussed this matter with representatives from Street Angles. The Town Clerk advised the Town Hall Car Park and the Car Park on West Quay had been identified as potential locations. The use of West View Playground area was discussed as another potential location. The Chair advised further discussions were required with representatives of the QE II School before a decision could be made.

Item 22/083 Suspension of Statutory Nuisance Investigation Service
The Board noted the Commissioners’ concerns on the removal of this service were sent to the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture.

Item 22/083 Highway Maintenance Service Level Agreement

The Board noted the content of the Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 23 January 2023. The Board noted the Commissioners’ concerns regarding this new service level agreement were sent to the Department of Infrastructure.
Item 22/084 Any Other Business Operational Items

The Town Clerk reported the Warden and Seasonal Worker vacancies were advertised in the Courier.

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	22/089
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
The Town Clerk reported the Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had met on 6 February 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead member reviewed and did not oppose the following applications: 22/01554/B Erection of garage and ancillary accommodation block at Thornton Grange, Belle Vue Lane, Belle Vue; 23/00027/B Erection of extension to the rear and over garage at 6 Fuchsia Close; 23/00030/B Alteration to wall and installation of glass balustrade and stairs at 9 Mourne View; 23/00033/B Replacement front door at 33 Douglas Street; 23/00056/B Replacement windows at Carnaween, Battery Road; 23/00060/B Alterations to car park at Town Hall, Derby Road; and 23/00112/B Replacement front door at 6 Market Place, Peel.
The lead member reviewed the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:
· 22/01389/B Approval for extension at 15 Birch Drive, Ballawattleworth, Peel.

· 22/01483/B Approval for demolition of conservatory and construction of extension at 27A West View, Peel.

· 22/01551/B Approval for installation of a wall mounted electric vehicle charging point at Castle View, 6 Victoria Terrace, Peel.

· 22/001333/B Approval for extension and conversion of garage into self-contained annex for residential and tourist use at 1 Mourne View, Peel.
· 22/01298/B Approval for extension at Carn-Y-Greie, Tynwald Road, Peel.

· 22/01274/C Approval for change of use from bank to retail and dispensing pharmacy at former IOM Bank, 28 Atholl Street, Peel.

· 22/01478/B Approval for erection of a replacement roof light at 6 Lyndale Avenue, Peel.

· 22/01068/B Approval for erection of double garage at Sea Haven, Ballaquane Avenue, Peel.

The lead member reviewed planning decision 22/01313/B Approval for erection of cycle shelter at East Quay, Peel. The lead member noted this was approved at Planning Committee using the Chair’s casting vote. The lead member agreed to appeal this decision
The lead member noted the content of the application to place a mobile sauna in Fenella Beach car park. The lead member agreed this application subject to receiving advance notice of when the sauna would be placed on the Commissioners’ property.

Item 5 Planning Applications
The Board noted the content of planning application 23/00060/B Alterations to car park at Town Hall, Derby Road.
Item 6 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning decisions required assessment.

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/090

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee met on 26 January 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members welcomed Ms Rothwell from Event Management to the meeting. The Town Clerk advised the Board at their January meeting had agreed not to fund the TT Sunday tribute act concert on 4 June 2023. However, a road closure order would be required to include Station Place and East Quay to allow local businesses to occupy the highway for pavement café and music entertainment from 3pm to 10pm between the Creek and Peveril public houses. The entertainment, security and alcohol licence would be matter for each business owner to make their own arrangements. The Town Clerk advised depending upon the uptake by local businesses the extent of the road closure could be changed on Station Place and East Quay. The Town Clerk advised the normal Peel TT day would now take place on the 5 June 2023 Monday TT rest day. A closure would be required on the Promenade between Stanley Road and the Marine Parade rock face end of the Promenade. The Town Clerk advised the Creg Malin car park would be used as the motorsport display area and atleast three acts would be required. He confirmed the budget provision for the usual Sunday event had been set for this rescheduled event which would now take place on the Monday to take into account the new TT Sunday race schedule. The Town Clerk advised an additional provisional closure would be required for Monday 5 June at Weather Glass Corner on East Quay and the Promenade between the two Crown Street junctions. This location had been identified as a potential location for a stage for music acts to perform should the Sunday local business events not take place. Ms Rothwell advised discussions would take place with the Police prior to Event Management submitting the necessary closure notices to the Department of Infrastructure.

The lead members welcomed Mr Shakespeare to the meeting. Mr Shakespeare advise to hold the Oie Voaldyn event over the May Day Bank Holiday in 2023 the organisers would require a further £1,500 funding from the Commissioners. If this did not take place or additional funding could not be sourced the event would take place on a biannual basis.  The lead members asked if the scope of the event could be changed to match the funding which is currently available. Mr Shakespeare agreed to consider this with the other organisers. Ms Rothwell advised the road closure orders would require submitting immediately. The Town Clerk advised the Board would need to approve the increase in funding from £5,000 to £6,500 and in the meantime he recommended an order should be sought to close part of the Promenade and East Quay between the Crown Street junctions. This would enable Crown Street and Castle Street to be used as an alternative route for light traffic if parking was prohibited on Crown Street while the event is in progress. This proposal was agreed by the lead members. Ms Rothwell agreed to discuss this closure with the Department of Infrastructure and the Police to ensure the event was coordinated with the Department’s East Quay works.

The lead member advised the Secret Garden in Peel was scheduled to take place in July 2023. The lead members agreed the Promenade pumping station garden which is being refurbished should form part of this event.

The lead members stated the Tractor Run from the Marine Parade on 2 December 2022 was a worthwhile event and the change in location this year to accommodate the East Quay works had proven successful. The Technical Officer reported the only issue identified during this event was a number of parked vehicles which had not been moved by their owners.

The lead members stated the 26 November 2022 Christmas Light switch on had attracted a reasonable crowd for the switch on even though, the weather had been poor. Ms Heaton asked if next year’s event could include the Santa grotto which had been set up by the Sailors Shelter volunteers in St Peter’s gardens this year. The Town Clerk advised the only adverse comments received about the Christmas lighting was associated with them not being illumined between Christmas and New Year when the weather conditions were very overcast; obtaining quick access to the old bank electricity supply when a problem occurred; and advanced advertising of the December 2022 itinerary of events in Peel.

The lead members noted the wildflower verges including the flower bed at Marine Parade and tree planting proposals for 2023 were being developed with the Wildlife Trust.

The lead members noted the Warden position was vacant and this post would be advertised to allow recruitment by early April 2023.

The lead members noted the season ticket for serviced pitches would be advertised at the end of January 2023. The Town Clerk asked if the annual fee should be increased by inflation (£1,360). The inflationary increase on the fee was agreed by the lead members. 

The lead members discussed sponsorship of a Western Athletic Club race in Peel. The lead members agreed £300 of funding could be provided to support an event of this nature.

The lead members noted a request had been received from Filbey’s mobile catering to set up adjacent to the Marine Parade artificial turf during the summer of 2023. The lead members agreed this could take place and the 2022 fee would be increased by 10% for inflation.

The Town Clerk reported the organisers of the Oie Voaldyn event had requested an additional £1,500 funding to hold the event annually including 2023. The Town Clerk reported the Commissioners currently provide £5000 funding to this event which is matched by the Isle of Man Government funding. Ms Kelly proposed this should be an biannual event going forward to permit a larger and better funded event. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed. 

Item 8 Heritage Walk Booklet Funding

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 30 January 2023 from the Peel Heritage Trust requesting funding for reprinting the Peel Heritage Walks Booklet. Ms Kelly proposed funding of £400 should be made available. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 9 Peel Market

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 17 January 2023 from the Peel Market organiser. Ms Kelly proposed the Market Place and St Peter’s Church should be used for this purpose. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	20/091

	Item 10 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

Mrs Moughtin reported the Finance Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had not met since the last Board meeting.

	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	22/092
	Item 11 By-Election
The Board noted the By-Election was scheduled to take place on 21 March 2023.

Item 12 Commissioners’ Newsletter 

The Board noted items were required for the next Commissioners’ Newsletter. These items were to be sent to Ms Kelly.

Item 13 Draft Dog Byelaw

The Board noted the content of the plan prepared in accordance with the outcome of the Commissioners’ consultation detailing the locations for the removal of faeces areas, dog prohibition areas and areas where dogs are not permitted to be a large. Ms Kelly proposed the approval of these areas for the Byelaws. This proposal was seconded by Mrs Moughtin and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 14 Post Office Expression of Interest
The Board noted the content of the communication dated 20 January 2023 from Isle of Man Post Office advising they were seeking expressions of interest for a new Post Office Service provider in Peel. The Chair proposed a meeting between the Chair of the Commissioners, Town Clerk and the existing Post Mistress to determine the reasons behind the proposed relocation of these services from the current Post Office premises in Peel. This proposal was seconded by Mr Crompton and the Board unanimously agreed.



	
	
	

	ITEM 15 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	22/093
	Ms Kelly requested an update on neighbourhood bring bank recycling.
No any other business items were raised by the Board
The meeting ended at 7:44pm
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